

## A Pastoral Letter about Faith, Finances, and the Federal Budget

February 25, 2013

President Barack Obama White House

Majority Leader Harry Reid Minority Leader Mitch McConnell U.S. Senate

Speaker John Boehner Minority Leader Nancy Pelosi U.S. House of Representatives

Dear President Obama, Majority Leader Reid, Minority Leader McConnell, Speaker Boehner and Minority Leader Pelosi:

Throughout two years of budget negotiations, we and other faith leaders have urged you to maintain a Circle of Protection around effective programs focused on hungry and poor people in our country and around the world. This pastoral letter offers faithgrounded counsel on the current stage of the budget negotiations.

First, we thank you for reducing the deficit while limiting cuts to programs serving poor people. Together, you have reduced deficits by an estimated \$2 trillion, a significant step in getting our fiscal house in order. We are grateful that programs focused on hungry and poor people have not seen large cuts so far. We appreciate that President Obama has kept his promise to the Circle of Protection to protect the poor, and that Republicans and Democrats agreed to shield many core programs benefiting people living in or near poverty from the sequestration cuts. More critical decisions must be made as we consider specific program cuts to reach previously agreed upon funding levels, look for additional ways to reduce the deficit, and avert the looming sequestration; but the moral calculus has not changed. Our long-term fiscal challenges will not be solved by increasing the burden on those who Jesus called the "least of these" (Matthew 25).

**Second, we are praying for you.** The Bible teaches us to pray for those in authority, and prayer contributes to mutually respectful debate that advances the common good. The focus of our nation's budget negotiations should not be about which politicians win or lose, but about whether our budget decisions reflect our values. We will ask our churches to pray as you continue to work together on the budget.

Third, we plead for a renewed commitment to respectful bi-partisan dialogue and an end to brinksmanship. Moving from one crisis to another has slowed economic recovery and has kept Congress from finding a sound, moral path to fiscal sustainability. Other important issues go unaddressed, all the while increasing cynicism about our political process. Congress' actions should not provoke a serious economic setback or push more people into poverty.

Fourth, we understand that the country's fiscal health will require further cost savings and additional revenue. To reduce the deficit, we need revenue and savings that don't increase poverty. Increased health care costs are major drivers of the nation's long-term fiscal challenge, and adjustments will be needed over time. Medicare can be reformed in ways that do not harm those who depend on the health care coverage it provides, especially seniors with modest means. Any savings in Medicaid should avoid changes harming low-income beneficiaries either directly — by cutting benefits or eligibility — or indirectly by shifting costs to states.

**Fifth, we strongly affirm the government's responsibility concerning poor people.** The Bible teaches that civil authority comes from God, and God calls for protection of poor and vulnerable people. Government is imperfect, and there are legitimate differences over how the government should carry out its responsibilities. These should be debated. Assuring government's obligation to advance the common good, ensure fairness, and defend the most vulnerable is good religion and good politics.

Sixth, it is time to frame the budget debate in terms of moral choices that are understandable to the American people. Important choices must be made: we must weigh the benefits of tax credits for low-income people and tax breaks for high-income people; of nutrition assistance to low-income families and subsidies to agricultural businesses. Within the category of "defense," there is a difference between legitimate national security and unnecessary spending. Congress can and must develop a balanced and thoughtful path forward that protects the most vulnerable and preserves economic opportunity.

**Finally, we ask both parties to work together toward ending hunger and poverty.** The Circle of Protection continues to be committed to protecting vital programs for people in or near poverty in our country and around the world, but that is not enough. Help us reduce hunger and poverty by expanding opportunity and justice, promoting economic growth and good paying jobs, stabilizing family life, and protecting the well-being of children. We celebrate the progress the world is making against hunger, poverty, and disease, and we are encouraged by the possibility of ending extreme hunger and poverty globally. Dramatic progress against hunger and poverty in

our richly blessed country is also possible. Please, protect the poor and help create the opportunities that make them poor no more.

Respectfully,

Dr. Paul Alexander, Professor of Christian Ethics and Public Policy/Co-President Elect Palmer Theological Seminary of Eastern University/Evangelicals for Social Action

Leith Anderson, President National Association of Evangelicals

Dr. Patrick R. Anderson, Interim Executive Coordinator Cooperative Baptist Fellowship

Archbishop Vicken Aykazian, Executive Director of Ecumenical Office Armenian Orthodox Church

Dr. Carroll A. Baltimore, Sr., President Progressive National Baptist Church

Jay Barnes, President Bethel University

Stephan Bauman, President and CEO World Relief

David Beckmann, President Bread for the World

Peg Birk, Transitional General Secretary National Council of Churches of Christ

Geoffrey Black, General Minister and President United Church of Christ

Bishop Stephen E. Blaire, Bishop of Stockton and Chairman Committee on Domestic Justice and Human Development U.S. Conference of Catholic Bishops

Bishop Charles E. Blake, Presiding Bishop Church of God in Christ

Rev. Deborah C. Blue, Executive Minister Evangelical Covenant Church

Rev. Joel Boot , Executive Director Christian Reformed Church in North America

Ken Brooker Langston, Executive Director

**Disciples Center for Public Witness** 

Bishop John R. Bryant, Senior Bishop African Methodist Episcopal Church

Sr. Simone Campbell, SSS, Executive Director Network, a national Catholic Social Justice Lobby

Tony Campolo, EAPE Founder and President Eastern University and the Evangelical Association for the Promotion of Education

Patrick Carolan, Executive Director Franciscan Action Network

Shane Claiborne, Founder The Simple Way

Dr. David Cole, Liaison to Greater Christian Community Pentecostal-Charismatic Churches of North America

Rev. Luis Cortes, Jr., President Esperanza

Rev. Dr. Thomas R. De Vries, General Secretary Reformed Church in America

Florence Deacon, OSF, President Leadership Council of Women Religious

Hal Donaldson, President Convoy of Hope, Inc.

David Drury, Chief of Staff The Wesleyan Church

James F. Ennis, Executive Director National Catholic Rural Life Conference

Dave Evans, U.S. President Food for the Hungry

Art Gay, Minister at Large Evangelical Initiatives International

Sheila K. Gilbert, President National Council of the United States Society of St. Vincent de Paul, Inc.

Wesley Granberg-Michaelson, General Secretary Emeritus Reformed Church in America

Kevin Hagan, President and CEO

Feed the Children

Ambassador Tony Hall, Executive Director Alliance to End Hunger

Bishop Mark S. Hanson, Presiding Bishop Evangelical Lutheran Church in America

Herman Harmelink, III, Ecumenical Officer International Council of Community Churches

Mitch Hescox, President Evangelical Environmental Network

Bishop Robert Hoshibata, Bishop, Desert Southwest Conference United Methodist Church

Joel Hunter, Senior Pastor Northland: A Church Distributed

Earl James, Executive Director for Multiracial Initiatives and Social Justice Reformed Church in America

The Most Rev. Katharine Jefferts Schori, Presiding Bishop The Episcopal Church

Archbishop Cyril Aphrem Karim, Archbishop Syrian Orthodox Church

Sr. Carol Keehan, SC, President and CEO Catholic Health Association

Marilyn Lariviere, President Church Women United

Heather Larson, Director of Compassion & Justice Ministries Willow Creek Community Church

Eric LeCompte, Executive Director Jubilee U.S.A. Network

Kathryn M. Lohre, President National Council of Churches of Christ

Sr. Gayle Lwanga, RGS, National Advocacy Center Sisters of the Good Shepherd

Jo Anne Lyon, General Superintendent The Wesleyan Church

Bishop Denis Madden, Chairman

Committee on Ecumenical and Interreligious Affairs, U.S. Conference of Catholic Bishops

Carlos Malave, Executive Director Christian Churches Together in the USA

Wendy C. McFadden, Publisher Church of the Brethren

A. Roy Medley, General Secretary American Baptist Churches USA

Rev. Dr. Otis Moss, Jr., Pastor Emeritus Olivet Institutional Baptist Church

Shirley Mullen, President Houghton College

Rich Nathan, Senior Pastor Vineyard Columbus

David Neff, Editorial Vice President Christianity Today

Stanley J. Noffsinger, General Secretary Church of the Brethren

Robert Parham, Executive Director Baptist Ethics Center

Gradye Parsons, Stated Clerk of the General Assembly Presbyterian Church (U.S.A.)

Bishop Richard Pates, Bishop of Des Moines and Chairman Committee on International Justice and Peace, U.S. Conference of Catholic Bishops

Suzii Paynter, Director Christian Life Commission, General Baptist Convention of Texas

Soong-Chan Rah, Milton B. Engebretson Associate Professor of Church Growth and Evangelism North Park University

Bishop James C. Richardson, Jr., Presiding Bishop Apostle Church of Christ in God

Commissioner William A. Roberts, National Commander The Salvation Army

Rev. Samuel Rodriguez, President NHCLC Hispanic Evangelical Association

Rev. Ronald J. Rooney, President

## Catholic Association of Diocesan Ecumenical and Interreligious Officers

Andrew Ryskamp, Director World Renew

Rev. Gabriel Salguero , President National Latino Evangelical Coalition

Bishop Monroe Saunders, Presiding Bishop United Church of Jesus Christ (Apostolic)

Stephen F. Schneck, PhD, Director Institute for Policy Research & Catholic Studies, The Catholic University of America

Rev. Dr. Julius R. Scruggs, President National Baptist Convention, USA, Inc.

Ron Sider, President Evangelicals for Social Action

Art Simon, President Emeritus Bread for the World

Very Rev. Thomas H. Smolich, S.J., President Conference of Major Superiors of Men and Jesuit Conference

Rev. Larry Snyder, President Catholic Charities USA

Richard Stearns, President World Vision United States

Rev. Ervin R. Stutzman, Executive Director Mennonite Church USA

Bishop Mary Ann Swenson, Ecumenical Officer Council of Bishops, United Methodist Church

Stephen J. Thurston, President National Baptist Convention of America

Jim Wallis, President and CEO Sojourners

Gary Walter, President Evangelical Covenant Church\* \*Organization's name is for identification purposes only.

Rev. Dr. Sharon Watkins, General Minister and President Christian Church (Disciples of Christ) Dr. Robert K. Welsh, President Council on Christian Unity

Dr. Barbara Williams-Skinner, Co-facilitator National African American Clergy Network

Rt. Rev. Elijah Williams, General President The United Holy Church of America

Craig Williford, President Trinity International University

Carolyn Woo, President Catholic Relief Services

Dr. Aidsand F. Wright-Riggins, III, Executive Director American Baptist Home Mission Societies



Circle of Protection www.circleofprotection.us